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Minutes of the Trust Board
Thursday 31 May 2012
Philip Constable Board Room, 1st Floor Grosvenor Wing
	Present:
	Mr Christopher Smallwood (CS)
	Chair

	
	Mr Miles Scott (MS)
	Chief Executive

	
	Mr Neal Deans (ND)
	Director of Estates & Facilities

	
	Ms Wendy Gay (WG)
	Director of Human Resources

	
	Dr Ros Given-Wilson (RGW)
	Medical Director

	
	Ms Emma Gilthorpe (EG)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Dr Graham Hibbert (GH)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Dr Trudi Kemp (TK)
	Director of Strategy

	
	Prof Peter Kopleman (PK)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Paul Murphy (PM)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Michael Rappolt (MR)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Prof Alison Robertson (AR)
	Director of Nursing and Patient Safety 

	
	Mr Dominic Sharp (DS)
	Acting Director of Finance

	In Attendance
	Mr Peter Jenkinson (PJ)
	Trust Secretary

	
	Mr J-P Moser (JP)
	Director of Communications

	Apologies
	Ms Sarah Wilton (SW)
	Associate Non Executive Director

	
	
	

	
	The Chair welcomed all to the meeting.  Six members of the public/staff were present during the meeting.  The Chair reminded those present that this was a Board meeting in public, and not a public meeting.  Those present would be given the opportunity to ask questions on agenda items at the end of the meeting; however questions from the public would be received following individual clinical team presentations. 

The Chair reminded those present that this was the last formal board for JP Moser and thanked him for his contribution to the Trust.
	Follow-up actions

	
	
	

	12.21
	Declarations of interest

There were no declarations of interest declared.
	

	
	
	

	12.22
	Minutes of the previous Meeting
The minutes of the meeting held on 29 March 2012 were accepted as an accurate record of the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	12.23
	Matters Arising
	

	
	
	

	12.23.1
	Olympic update
A Robertson provided a verbal update which ensured the Board were aware of the Olympic issues and risks in relation to St George’s Healthcare and the steps being taken to mitigate these and maintain the Olympic bid commitment of business as usual for the NHS.

The trust took part in the general Emergency Preparedness assurance process led by NHS London in March 2012 and the Board noted that the feedback from this assurance process in relation to the trust’s Olympic preparedness was reported to be ‘Good practice’ and ‘Excellent work’.

The Business Continuity Steering Group will continue to manage the main assurance expectations locally as indentified by the Best Practice expectations as set out in NHS London Games Planning Pack V3 November 2011.
	

	
	
	

	12.24.
	Chief Executive Report
M Scott presented the Chief Executive report which set out recent progress in a number of key issues as detailed in the report.  Highlights included:
· Better Services, Better Value, since the report was written the final BSBV Programme Board meeting had taken place.  Two areas have been resolved.  Firstly, that the 4th site won’t have a full A&E or maternity service and that the 4th site will be the focus for the development of a multi speciality inpatient elective treatment centre and the modelling which has been done shows that Kingston would not be an appropriate location for the 4th site as it does not meet the financial and quality hurdle rates, the consideration for the 4th site is therefore restricted to Croydon University hospital and St Helier hospital.  Secondly, the recommendations of the children’s clinical working group have now been accepted that there should be on each of the sites with a full A&E a children’s assessment service and a facility to accommodate short stay largely overnight admissions and that critically the children’s services across all of South West London should work in a much closer network and effectively be a single children’s service.  This would mean developing working practices across all of the sites including St George’s which would be the primary inpatient site.  The work to prepare for the public consultation is now under way which is likely to be started in August.
· NHS London Quality and Safety Programme; discussion took place around the trust not achieving all standards in surgery.  It was noted that these are new standards and the expectation is that currently no-one will meet them but they are standards to work towards achieving.  The standards will drive change of practice in a number of specialities.  It was noted that updated data will be submitted to NHS London in October 2012 on the improvements made since the audit.
· Kings Health Partners have now signed off proposals for entering into a partnership with St George’s Healthcare and SGUL.  A formal proposal will be bought back to the Board around the governance and objectives.
· It was noted that new areas are being identified for joint working with Kingston hospital; however the programmes must have actions and objectives.
· JP Moser updated on the BBC documentary series which is currently being filmed at the trust.

The Board accepted the report
	

	
	
	

	12.25.
	Quality and Patient Safety
	

	
	
	

	12.25.1
	Patient story – DVD presentation
The trust is undertaking a programme of disseminating learning across the trust from serious incidents by way of producing DVD’s.  These DVD’s are made with the relatives of patients giving their perspective on the events leading up to the serious incidents; this also provides an opportunity to review what needs to be changed.
The Board reviewed a DVD of a patient who was lost within the admin system which resulted in a serious delay to his treatment.
Y Connolly reported that this DVD will be shown at all the divisional governance meetings and that aspects from the incident will be incorporated into training and development programmes.  It was also confirmed that patient stories will be included in the nursing induction.  W Gay reported that patient stories could be included in the corporate induction.
It was agreed that Y Connolly would meet with the relatives to ensure their questions have been answered and show that processes have been changed and lessons learnt.

	W Gay

July 2012

Y Connolly

May 2012

	12.25.2
	Quality Report, including National Inpatient Survey results

A Robertson highlighted the key points in the report as follows:
Patient Safety
· Infection Control, there has been one case of hospital acquired MRSA bacteraemia diagnosed in 2012/2013; the national target for the year is two cases.  The trust achieved its 2011/2012 national target of less than six cases.

· A positive Local Supervising Authority Annual Audit had taken place and the recommendations from the team were listed in the report.

· The 2011/12 CQUIN for Venous Thromboembolism assessments had been met by the trust.  There had been challenges throughout the year to ensure the documentation is as good as it can be, the discharge summary had been the method of recording the assessments as agreed with the commissioners, however the trust needs to ensure there is evidence to show that the assessments are carried out at the commencement of an inpatient episode.

· An overnight discharge study had been carried out for the SHA to look at whether patients are being inappropriately discharged during the hours of 23.00-06.00; the findings were detailed in the report.
· An update was received on the nursing scorecard.
Patient Experience
· An update on the use of interpreting services was reviewed which showed an increase of usage in 2011 compared to 2010.  It was noted that the commissioners fund the cost of these services.  There will need to be a new system of funding in place from March 2013 when the PCT no longer exists to ensure continuity of the service.
· The numbers of Mixed Sex Breaches were reviewed for 2011/12.  The trust remains committed to ensuring that privacy and dignity are an integral part of care.

· An update on complaints and Ombudsman activity was received and improvements have been seen in a number of the care groups.

· A review of safe staffing levels was received, the trust has a duty to ensure staffing levels are adequate and assurance was given to the Board that this is monitored on a daily basis.  It was noted that there were 49 episodes of unsafe staffing reported in March, however this would cover a range of reasons with no real pattern emerging i.e. short and unplanned absences, unable to obtain agency cover for the shifts.  It was noted there is a Safe Staffing policy in place which is followed and nurses can be moved from their work areas to cover unsafe areas and this would be classed as a mitigating action.  The 49 episodes in terms of the size of the hospital would equate to less than one shift per ward/department per month.
· It was noted that the board were not required to approve the compliance declaration of eliminating mixed sex accommodation as this was approved at the trust board meeting held on 29 March 2012.
Patient Outcomes
· Results from the national audits carried out were detailed in the report.

· The Trust was congratulated on their ‘lower than expected’ mortality indicators.

· The results from the CQC National Inpatient Survey (Adults) 2011 were included in the report.  It was noted that despite all the financial constraints the patient experience has improved.
	

	
	
	

	12.25.3
	Safeguarding Annual Reports 2011/2012 (Adult & Children)
A Robertson presented the annual reports which were received for information which gave assurance to the Board that good progress is being made in relation to the Adult services and key issues are being picked up with regard to Children’s services which are addressed with the lead agency, Social Services in Wandsworth.  It was noted that CQC and Ofsted have just completed their inspections with regard to Safeguarding Children and no issues of concern have been raised. 
	

	12.25.4
	Care and Environment progress report

The reported was received for information.  N Deans highlighted that a new food range is being trialled to increase the choice of food offered to patients.
	

	
	
	

	12.26.
	Strategy
	

	12.26.1
	Clinical Services presentation – Surgery – Theatres & Anaesthetics
The Board received a presentation from the theatres and anaesthetics directorate.  Renate Wendler, deputy care group lead for theatres highlighted the following points:
· There are 8 theatre suites across the site with 29 operating theatres including 3 full time emergency theatres.  15 surgical specialities use these theatres with sub-speciality services being provided outside of theatres, with a total of 350 weekly sessions.
· Staffing levels within anaesthetics, pain and resuscitation include 91 consultants, 58 trainees, 4 nurse specialists in pain service and 4 resuscitation officers.  Theatre services include 450 nursing staff and 65 staff in sterile services.

· The annual budget is £40m with £34m allocated to the pay budget.

· Four themes for theatres and anaesthetics were presented under the following headings
· Quality, safety, experience

· Workforce planning

· Strategy and development

· Finance and operational management

· Details of forthcoming projects were outlined.
· A summary of the presentation included an update on the challenges and strengths of the theatres and anaesthetics directorate.
N Deans reported on the timescales and redesign for the theatres refurbishment and the possibility of a hiring a module theatre.
It was noted that there are 3 emergency theatres which run 24/7 and a number of the other theatres run a 3 session day working up to 9.00pm.  Presently, it would not be possible to run all theatres 24/7 as bed space is limited for patients post-operatively, however it was noted that consideration is taking place to perform more procedures in day surgery which would reduce pressures on bed capacity.  It was noted that there will be an increase in emergency work at the trust based on the BSBV report; this will require additional capital spend and future discussions will be taking place to decide what services will be provided by the trust on the St George’s site.
The Board supported the areas of further improvement around incident reporting and patient safety, staff communication training and protected teaching.
	

	
	
	

	12.26.2
	London Cancer Alliance - Memorandum of Understanding

K Anson presented the details within the memorandum of understanding (MoU) together with an update on progress around the London Cancer Alliance (LCA) which is an integrated cancer system for West and South London and the Mount Vernon Cancer Centre and is in response to London’s cancer model of care.  There is an LCA prospectus to support and expand on the information in the MoU, which will provide further detail around the context, strategy, operation and performance management of the LCA.
It was noted that the clinical boards will be reviewing the work programme and it was agreed that an update on progress would be brought back to the November 2012 board meeting.  It was noted there are no costs to the trust for signing up to the next stage.
The Board congratulated Nick Hyde and the internal cancer leads for getting the organisation ready for fitting into the models of care.
The Board approved the recommendation to sign up to the LCA MoU and Prospectus as one of the 17 Trusts requested to do so.  
	M Scott

Nov 2012

	12.27
	Governance and performance
	

	12.27.1
	Trust Performance report
P Jenkinson highlighted the delivery of performance within A&E, there is still an opportunity to deliver the quarterly performance, however a number of measures need to be put into place to achieve the target.  It was noted that the scorecard indicated a breach in compliance around the 2 week wait cancer target within the breast service, this has been investigated and relates to Patient Choice where the patient chooses to wait longer than the 2 week window, however this does flag as a breach for the trust and work is taking place within the division to ensure patients are being offered adequate choices within the 2 week period.
	

	
	
	

	12.27.2
	Finance Report – Month 1 2012/2013
It was agreed that fewer papers would be provided for the Trust Board meeting in future.
D Sharp presented the financial performance report and highlighted the following points:

· The trust plan is to achieve a surplus of £6.3m on its income and expenditure position for the year which is around 1% of its annual budget, this is the minimum amount required by NHSL.

· The month 1 position is based on divisional phasing of the budget as outlined in the report, this is subject to change and is due to be finalised with NHSL at the end of June 2012.
· The cost reduction programme has identified cost reduction measures of £35.4m, there remains a gap of £1.7m non-risk rated, (risk rated gap is £18.4m).

· The cash and liquidity position of the trust remains healthy.

C Smallwood provided a verbal update from the Finance Committee meeting which took place the previous day.  The Finance Committee were encouraged by the progress made by the divisions towards achieving their CRP’s and savings targets and by the extent the remaining risks are being mitigated by non-recurrent schemes which are being worked up and the extent to which the liquidity position is protected against any feasible downside.  A detailed budget and plan must be completed by the end of June 2012 together with an effective income and expenditure profile to the end of 2012/2013 to deliver to the timescales.
	

	
	
	

	12.27.3
	HR & Workforce report

W Gay highlighted the following points from the Workforce report.
· The performance summary reported that vacancies have increased during month 1 by 0.1%.  It was noted that the vacancy levels are being shown as higher than the actual figures due to data issues which are being resolved on the electronic staff reports, figures to be correct by the next Board meeting.

· It was noted that there were a number of areas with a high turnover of staff; this is being reviewed to understand the reasons for this.

· There had been a reduction of sickness absence in month 1, although it was also noted there is generally a high level of staff on maternity leave.  Sickness absence is closely monitored and acted upon by HR.

· Agency spend had increased during March 2012, however this was part due to agency invoices being received for payment within the 2011/2012 financial year and an additional ward which was opened within Community Services which was heavily reliant upon agency staff.  There is a service improvement project aimed at reducing agency expenditure.

· Mandatory training trust wide has decreased, staff will be asked to attend their training during the summer months before the winter pressures.  It was noted that a review of mandatory training including e-learning is being undertaken to improve the compliance rate and also to look at the NHSL approach to MAST.

· It was noted that a project is being initiated to review the appraisal system with the aim to increase appraisal update rate.
G Hibbert reported back from the Workforce meeting which took place on 8 May.  The revised terms of reference had been reviewed and support had been given to the refreshed Workforce Strategy where 4 projects had been identified which will help the Board gain assurance that key workforce processes are operating as required for the trust to achieve its strategic goals.
	W Gay

July 2012



	
	
	

	12.27.4
	Compliance Report including Board Assurance Framework 

P Jenkinson highlighted key risks within the report.
· A significant risk has been identified around bed and theatre capacity and the trusts ability to deliver its targets; this will be discussed in more detail at the next Quality & Risk Committee (QRC).
· More detail will be reviewed at the next QRC around a number of general IT risks across the organisation.
· QRC will also be seeking assurance around the risks previously identified around the safety of paediatric wards.
E Gilthorpe reported back from the QRC held on 16 May.  There will be an integrated review of complaint and SI data at the next QRC meeting.  It was noted that a ‘deep dive’ review of risks to 18 weeks and the CQC compliance had taken place.
	P Jenkinson

July 2012

	
	
	

	12.27.5
	Report from the Audit Committee (2011/2012 Audit Committee Annual Report & 2012/2013 Audit Committee Work Plan)
The Board received the Audit Committee Annual report and approved the 2012/2013 Audit Committee Work plan.
	

	
	
	

	12.28
	General Items for review, discussion or approval
	

	12.28.1
	Use of the Trust Seal
The Board received and noted the report on the use of the Trust Seal which had been applied on 4 occasions during the period of March to May 2012, under Chair and Chief Executive approval.
	

	
	
	

	12.29
	Questions from the Public

No questions had been formally submitted from the public prior to the meeting.
M Squires raised concern around the future development of private patient services and facilities at St Georges and the impact this would have on NHS services currently being provided by the Trust and whether this would also have an impact on the standard of care provided to NHS patients.

C Smallwood responded to the concerns as follows:

· Only 0.5% of turnover in the hospital is related to private patients
· The hospital requires additional income to help provide better services to NHS patients.  The benefits from the income of private patient services will go to the NHS patients.  The standard of care for NHS patients in the trust will be higher as a result of any income stream which the hospital gets from any venture involving private patients than it would have been without it.

· The motivation for approaching private patient services is to help NHS patients at St Georges Healthcare Trust and raise the standard of healthcare in the trust overall.

· Assurance was given on behalf of the Board that they will not do anything in relation to private healthcare which damages NHS patients as the objective is to do the reverse.

· D Roy suggested looking at the Kingston Hospital private patient model to see whether it is still making a substantial financial profit and what lessons could be learnt.
· Assurance was given that any development of private practice at St Georges would be done on the basis that it doesn’t disadvantage any NHS patients.

· Assurance was given that no private bed would be taken from NHS resources and no private patients will be funded by NHS funds.
	

	
	
	

	12.30
	Date of the next meeting 26 July 2012 at 2.00pm – Philip Constable Board Room
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